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November 5, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Teamsters 

Local 117 (Administrative Support Employees) Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of January 1, 2005 through December 31, 2007.  This agreement covers approximately 400 employees in the Department of Executive Services (Divisions of Human Resources; Finance and Business Operations; Records, Elections and Licensing Services; Information and Telecommunications Services, Facilities Management); Department of Community and Human Services; Department of Natural Resources and Parks; Department of Public Health; and Department of Transportation.

This bargaining unit covers employees performing a wide range of duties and functions within five separate departments county wide.  The most common functions fall into the broad categories of direct public service (in person and by telephone); and maintenance of essential records (creating, filing and retrieving documents of several specialized types).  As an example of in-person public service, those who work in Licensing issue licenses for pets, marriage, vehicles, and other licenses and permits required by the County and/or State.  In the Human Resources Division, they support the professional staff with processing applications, new employee orientation, maintaining legally-mandated records, preparing reports, and a variety of other tasks.  In many work units, these are the employees responsible for maintaining time sheets and other payroll data, processing accounts payable and accounts receivable.  The files and databases these employees maintain may be very complex, and they support essential County functions.  In Elections, for example, accurate records and rigorous procedures are essential to support a fundamental aspect of democratic government.  In similar ways, the employees in other divisions and departments are on the front lines of County operations.

During negotiations for the agreement that expires December 31, 2004, the County and Union negotiators devoted significant time and effort to bargain a contract that serves the needs and interests of employees and their managers in multiple departments.  For both parties, it remains a satisfactory agreement to carry us through the coming three years and those few negotiated changes were merely housekeeping in nature.

The cost-of-living increase for 2005, 2006 and 2007 follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, at (206) 296-8554 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Mike Alvine, Lead Staff, LOT Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Human Resources Division Director, DES


Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Labor Relations Manager, DES

	bcc:
	
	Robert V. Cowan, Finance Manager, Finance and Business Operations Division, Department of Executive Services
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